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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

October 1, 2008. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, and Bob Rampulla. Dick Olson was absent. Staff present: City Administrator, Dave Van Dee; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks, Deputy City Clerk; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Code Enforcement, Chad Breidinger; Janitor/Building/Maintenance Personnel, Jerry Rowray. Guests: Daniel Hoffman, Jan Bahmann, Jan Kovach and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer.

Marty Bruns moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.
Marty Bruns moved the approval of the consent agenda as follows: approval of bills; Meeting Minutes: Regular Meetings 9/03/08 and 9/17/08; Special Meeting 9/16/08; Received & Filed minutes of Library 9/9/08, Park & Recreation 9/9/08, Water 9/16/08, Planning & Zoning 8/26/08, History Committee 9/08/08; City Administrator’s Report; City Engineer’s Report; Mayor’s Report, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.
Library FY 07-08 Annual Report Review
Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks presented the Library’s FY 07-08 Annual Report. Weeks spoke of the many programs that they have held throughout the fiscal year and their successes’. Weeks directed the council’s attention to the circulation charts that demonstrated children’s items have maintained a solid standing at 34%, DVD’s had increased to 23% where last year’s numbers  were at 21%. The total circulation for 2007-2008 added up to 198,073 items. This was an increase of approximately 4.6% over the 2006-2007 totals of 189,009. 
Weeks stated that the highest number of visits occur during the summer reading program months with a total of 96,615 people visiting for the year. 
Appointments of Volunteer Fire Fighters

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage has recommended nine (9) individuals for the appointment of volunteer fire fighter positions and requested council’s consent. Their names are as follows: Jamey Parker, Jeff Gibbons, Zach Novotny, Cory Saunders, Jacob Hatch, Elisa Forcht, Michael Dant, Lindsey Willard, and Devin Toll. Each of these individuals will have a one (1) year probation period and are required to complete approximately eight (8) weeks of training before they are allowed to respond to any calls. 
Bob Rampulla moved council consent to appoint Jamey Parker, Jeff Gibbons, Zach Novotny, Cory Saunders, Jacob Hatch, Elisa Forcht, Michael Dant, Lindsey Willard, and Devin Toll as volunteer fire fighters for the City of Hiawatha, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

National Incident Management Systems (NIMS) Training 
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage expressed the need for National Incident Management Systems (NIMS) Training for each of the Council members and for the Mayor. Homeland Security has made the NIMS training a requirement for all city council’s and mayor’s to become certified. NIMS provides the framework for a city to work together in preparing for, protecting against, responding to and recovering from all hazard events. NIMS additionally provides the guidelines and principals to first respond in its efforts to achieve a single nationwide system for managing incidents.  Each council member will need to complete IS-700 Introduction and IS-100 Intro to ICS.

Marty Bruns moved to set December 10, 2008 as the date for National Incident Management Systems Training from 6:00 P.M. to 9:00 P.M., second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.  
Fern Enterprises, LLC Lot 1 Heritage Green (300 &320 Miller Road) Fourth Addition access easement vacation request
The Hiawatha City Council has received a request from Fern Enterprises, LLC  for Crilley Law Offices requesting an access easement vacation of a portion of Lot 1 Heritage Green Fourth (4) Addition (300 & 320 Miller Road). The vacation is described as follows: The West 34 feet of the South 15 feet of the East 68 feet of Lot 1, Heritage Green Fourth (4) Addition and the West 34 feet of the North 15 feet of Parcel B, Plat Survey #709 all in the City of Hiawatha.

The request as been presented to the Community Development Director, Mark Powers and City Engineer, Dick Ransom both of which have reviewed the request and recommends its approval. 

According to State Code of Ordinances the city will need to set a public hearing before approval of the vacation.  

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-159 to consider the proposed vacation and to set a public hearing date for consideration of the access easement vacation located at 300 and 320 Miller Road Lot 1, Heritage Green Fourth (4) Addition for October 15, 2008 at 7:00 P.M., second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen 

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson   

Resolution # 08-159 adopted.

Snow & Ice Control Policy & Procedures Manual Revisions 
Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa has reviewed the existing Snow & Ice Control Policy & Procedures Manual and is recommended a number of changes to clarify street classifications and bring the written program into compliance with our actual operations. The changes will not make any direct impacts on the city’s operations, but rather allow for the written policy to make accurately reflect the city’s actual operations regarding snow and ice removal. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-160 approving the Snow and Ice Control Policy and Procedures Manual revisions as demonstrated in Exhibit “A”, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote:

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None 
ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #08-160 adopted. 

Willman, Heefner, and 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Watermain, Draintile & Paving Project FY 08

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends (Final) Pay Estimate #5 in the amount of $23,852.02 to Rathje Construction Co. for the Willman, Heefner, & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Watermain, Draintile and Paving Project FY-08. 

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-161 approving Pay Estimate #5 for the Willman, Heefner, and 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Watermain, Draintile & Paving Project FY-08 to Rathje Construction Co. in the amount of $23,852.02 including retainage, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Resolution #08-161 adopted.

Phase II Hiawatha City Hall Demolition and Grading Project 
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends (Final) Pay Estimate #3 in the amount of $20,300.00 to Rathje Construction for the Phase II Hiawatha City Hall Demolition and Grading Project.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION#08-162 approving (Final) Pay Estimate #3 for the Phase II Hiawatha City Hall Demolition and Grading Project in the amount of $20,300.00 including retainage to Rathje Construction, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #08-162 adopted.
Update/Discussion regarding the Citizen’s Survey 2008

The City Council reviewed the complied information of the Citizen’s Survey 2008. The City sent out a total of 800 surveys and received 286 in back. City Administrator has sent the detailed information to Jeff Schott of the Institute of Public Affairs to compute the statistically information. The City Council will review Jeff Schott’s statistical information at a later date. 
FY 09-10 CIP/Budget Schedule 

Finance Director, Laurie Hebl provided the City Council with a FY 09-10 CIP/Budget Schedule for their review. Council discussed each of their availability for meeting nights. Council member, Bob Rampulla asked if it was necessary to have so many meetings to discuss the proposed budget. Bob Rampulla suggested staff not meet with the city council to discuss their individual budgets that staff should meet with the City Administrator and the Mayor. Bob Rampulla also stated that the council needs to let staff do their job; the council’s job is to oversee the budget expenses.
Council member, Marty Bruns stated that he was interested in listening to the process and meeting with each of the staff. Bruns additional stated that he was to new to recommend changes in the budget process now. 

Council member, Linda Bendixen and City Administrator, Dave Van Dee stated that in the last couple of years it has not been necessary to meet each of the dates presented. Mayor Theis stated that this will be a positive budget year and should go rather fast. 
City Administrator, Dave Van Dee stated that the budget process includes staff meeting with the city council this gives each of the staff an opportunity to share and discuss with the council their department’s needs and the direction that they are going into.

Council member, Linda Bendixen additionally stated that as a city clerk she looked at the budget process has an opportunity to discuss with the council the needed additions to the budget and express the reason for that need. 

Additionally Van Dee also stated that in light of the recent economies down fall that the city’s investments with IPAT are safe and are not in danger of losses.

Marty Bruns moved to set the meeting schedule dates for the FY 09-10 CIP & Budget Schedule has presented, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Mayor’s Report

Mayor Theis spoke with the council in regards to the North Eastern Iowa Regional League meeting that discussed nuisance and abatement. In light of that meeting Theis has requested the O.K. to research another attorney firm’s knowledge in nuisance and abatement.

Marty Bruns stated that it would be O.K. to research other firm’s abilities as long as he is only soliciting information. Theis will bring back his findings at a meeting in November. 
Note: Jan Kovach drainage issue- Van Dee noted that the city staff is currently working on a report for Jan Kovach regarding the drainage issue that she has brought forth to the city council. Van Dee additionally stated that once the report was complete he will hand deliver a copy of the report to Ms. Kovach.   
Bob Rampulla adjourned the meeting at 7:50 PM, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried. 
                                                                                              _________________________









Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST: ______________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk


